MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD

North Collier Regional Park

Naples, Florida, February 15, 2017

LET IT BE REMEMBERED, the Collier County Parks and Recreation Advisory Board in and for the County of Collier, having conducted business herein, met on this date at 2:00 P.M. at Pepper Ranch Preserve, Immokalee, Florida, with the following members present:

                                                                                                                                                                                                CHAIRMAN: 

Mr. Edward "Ski" Olesky     

VICE-CHAIRMAN:
Mr. Phil Brougham







Ms. Mary Bills, Advisory Board Member




Mr. John Fuchs, Advisory Board Member




Ms. Rebecca Gibson-Laemel, Advisory Board Member





Mr. David Saletko, Advisory Board Member                                                                                                                           



Mr. Murdo Smith , Advisory Board Member     

ALSO PRESENT:
Mr. Barry Williams, Division Director


Ms. Jeanine McPherson, Assistant Director


Ms. Margaret Bishop, Senior Project Manager

Mr. Rick Garby, Parks Superintendant 
PRESENTERS:
Mr. Jim Ludwig, Spirit Productions

Mr. Dominick Amico, Agnoli, Barber & Brundage, Inc.
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I.
Call to Order


Chairman Olesky called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m.
II. 
Pledge of Allegiance and Invocation

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited and moment of silence observed. 
III.
Approval of Agenda


Mr. Phil Brougham entered a motion to approve the February 15, 2017 PARAB meeting 
agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. Mary Bills.  All were in favor.  Motion carried.
IV.
Approval of January 18, 2017 Meeting Minutes


Mr. Mary Bills entered a motion to approve the January 18, 2017 PARAB meeting 
minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Gibson-Laemel.  All were in 
favor.  The motion was carried. 

Question:  Regarding the design of Ann Olesky Park, has the design plan been 
completed and by whom?
  


Answer:  The completed design plan has been a collaborative effort between Mr. Smith 
and two county employees; Mr. George Huber and Mr. George Richmond.


Question:  What is the BOCC meeting date in February 2017?


Answer:  February 28, 2017. 

Mr. Phil Brougham entered a motion to approve the January 18, 2017 PARAB meeting 
agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. Mary Bills.  All were in favor.  The motion 
was carried.
V.
Capital Projects


-Immokalee Fitness Center:  Preconstruction meeting scheduled for February 15, 2017, 
construction will begin February 27, 2017, with anticipated completion May 5, 2017.

-A. Olesky Pier Repair: 90% design plans have been completed, with 100% plans 
pending benches and lighting elements finalization, with plans for the lighting design of 
the Naples Pier to be replicated at A. Olesky Pier. 

-Eagle Lakes Community Center: Current focus has been on completing two major 
projects as scheduled on the master plan; Eagle Lakes swimming pool and Big 
Corkscrew Island Regional Park. Once these projects are underway, the Eagle Lakes 
Community Center project will be initiated. 

-Eagle Lakes Pool:  Project out to bid on February 24, 2017, with question/answer 
session beginning 02/17/2017.


Question:  What is the question and answer session?


Answer:  The time prior to bid submission where contractors may request 
clarification on project specifics and requirements. 
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Question:  May a project be divided among several different vendors?

Answer:  The project would have to be submitted for bid in that manner. 


-Clam Pass Electrical:  Construction was approved by the BOCC at their February 14 
2017meeting. 


Question:  What is the status of the Clam Pass restroom expansion project?


Answer:  This project has not been deemed a priority at this time. Current priorities 
include those projects identified in the master plan.  


-Cocohatchee River Marina renovation:  100% plans are being completed and the bid 
process will soon be initiated. 


Question:  Are the rocks at the end of the boat ramp being addressed in this 
project?

Answer:  This issue is not a part of the current scope of work, however is being 
considered for the next phase of projects at the park.  Other future projects may 
also include a floating dock and additional security. 

Question:  Are there plans for bonding assistance for the Eagle Lakes and Big 
Corkscrew projects?


Answer:  This issue would best be considered during the upcoming budget process. 
The focus will be on the first phase of the Big Corkscrew project, which is estimated 
to cost $13 million. Design plans must be in place prior to requesting bond funding, 
as these funds must be utilized within a 3 year time period.  


Question:  What is the current status of the Vanderbilt restrooms project?


Answer:  This project has been completed. Residual funds allocated for this project 
were used to address a fencing issue adjacent to the restrooms. 


Mr. Brougham suggested additional personnel be brought in to assist in accelerating the 
pace of the many county projects currently planned. Mr. Williams stated a request for 
additional project managers could be made through Facilities Management for the 
October 2017 budget year.  


Mr. Phil Brougham entered a motion recommending the Parks and Recreation 
Department move forward in contracting with or hiring additional personnel to assist in 
project management and acceleration of planned projects.  Mr. John Fuchs seconded the 
motion. All were in favor. The motion was carried. 
VI.
New Business


a.  Application for permit to sell/consume alcohol


Mr. Jim Ludwig of Spirit Productions requested approval from the PARAB for 
permission to sell beer and wine at an upcoming Pickleball Tournament, March 10, 2017 
through March 12, 2017, as well as permission to sell beer, wine, and spirits at the U.S. 
Open Pickleball Championship April 21, 2017 through May 1, 2017.
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A motion was entered by Ms. Mary Bills to approve Mr. Ludwig’s request for permits for 
the sale of beer and wine at Spirit Productions’ sponsored pickle ball tournament March 
10, 2017 through March 12, 2017, as well as the sale of beer, wine, and spirits at the 
U.S. Open Tournament scheduled for April 21,201 through May 1, 2017.  Ms. Gibson-
Laemel seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  The motion was carried. 

b.  Recreational Trails Program Grant - Mr. Barry Williams

Public interest has been expressed in the establishment of a Blueway mapping/marking 
system in the back bay waters off the coast of Collier County. Mr. Williams conducted an 
on-site visit in Goodland, at Ten Thousand Islands in this regard.  Currently, a Calusa 
Blueway in Lee County, as well as similarly marked waterways in Polk County and 
Monroe County are in use.  In Collier County, a Blueway presently exists at Barefoot 
Beach, as well as outside of Goodland, and marketed as the Paradise Coast Blueway.  A 
consultant to facilitate this discussion is presently being considered; who would identify 
the marker route, as well as the budget for marker installation.  Coastal Zone 
Management has expressed an interest in assisting in this regard. Grant funds are 
available through the Florida Department of Environmental Protection,  and Mr. 
Williams requested the support of PARAB in order to pursue grant funding. Timing 
restrictions for application for grant funding dictate submission of the grant application 
prior to BOCC review and approval at their March 2017 meeting.  

Question:  May a funding request for the Blueway project also be made through the 
TDC (Tourist Development Council).


Answer:  Yes. At this time, however, focus is being placed on sports tourism 
opportunities. 


Question:  Where would the water trail system begin?


Answer: This is an integral part of the discussion, perhaps beginning at Barefoot 
Beach, through the inland waters, to the Ten Thousand Islands. 


Question:  How long would it take to receive the grant?


Answer:  The application date to apply for the grant is February 28, 2017.  Funding 
date is unknown, most likely June 1, 2017, at the start of the State of Florida’s new 
fiscal year. 

Question:  In order to expedite the Blueway project, would it be possible to request 
funding through TDC, and pay the funds back upon receipt of grant funding? 


Answer:  If PARAB endorsed this idea, Mr. Williams would make the funding 
request through TDC in March 2017, while the grant process is simultaneously 
underway. 
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Question:  What is the estimated cost for the Blueway project?

Answer:  $30,000 has been set aside to hire a consultant, i.e., a Blueways Coordinator, who will identify via GPS where the water markers should be placed. There will also be a cost associated with marker installation, as well as marketing, and management of the program. 
Mr. Murdo Smith made a motion for Mr. Williams to pursue funding for the Paradise Coast Blueway Project through the Tourist Development Council (TDC) in order to expedite the initiation of the project, while simultaneously submitting the application for grant funding through the Florida Department of Environmental Protection (FDEP), with the intention of reimbursing TDC once grant funding has been approved and disbursed.  Ms. Mary Bills seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  The motion was carried. 
c.  Comparisons of after school weekend programs - Ms. Jeanine McPherson
Ms. McPherson outlined the recreation programming/budgeting process for the year; i.e., ongoing programs versus new programs, as well as parameters for program continuation or independent contract renewal. Programming distribution throughout the week was discussed, with a total of 2231 total programs in 2016, with the majority of participation on weekdays. 
Question:  What are community center hours on Saturday and is an early closing time the reason for less program participation? 

Answer:  Community centers close at 5:00 p.m.  on Saturday. Historically, programs offered on Saturday afternoons were not well attended. 

Question:  Are churches considered to be a program?

Answer:  No, churches are categorized as rentals.

Special events at individual community centers were discussed, with a plan for at least one special event per month, over six months, excluding the summer months due to summer camps. 
2016 after school child care programs included 19 locations across the elementary, middle school and voluntary pre-kindergarten (VPK) levels, as well as 3 summer locations.  Camp Collier full day camps were comprised of 14 locations across the elementary and middle school levels. 
Question:  Are children enrolled in these programs for a full school year?

Answer:  Enrollment in an after school program is offered on a semester basis, or on a weekly basis. For census purposes, each child is counted once, at time of enrollment. 

Concern was expressed at the age of the needs analysis presently in place, with a suggestion for input via community outreach with regard to the types of programs offered at each park, hours of operation, etc.  Currently, a revenue stream via the use of millage funding which would be set aside for park maintenance is being entertained. 
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Question:  How are community center programs selected for each center?


Answer:  Program selection is determined in the Master Plan process each year, as 
well as park enhancements/upgrades, etc. The process to select a consultant who 
would conduct public outreach meetings to gauge community needs is underway.  

Question:  What is AIR?


Answer:  Adaptive inclusive recreation. 


VPK participation remained steady throughout the recession years, and has declined 
slightly in 2016, as the economy has stabilized.  Summer VPK programs are offered at 
three sites, requiring certified teachers due to the condensed program length. 

Summer camp participation by elementary and middle school children was discussed, and 
the differences between weekly campers versus full summer campers. 
VII.
Old Business


a.  Artificial Turf - Mr. Dominick Amico:


Mr. Amico of Agnoli, Barber & Brundage, Inc. presented the results of a feasibility analysis 
done at the request of Collier County regarding the conversion of natural grass to artificial turf for 
two fields at North Collier Regional Park.  The focus of the conversion is to increase playability 
year round.  Key considerations include maintenance, playtime, weather restrictions, uses, 
investment, permitting, and implementation.  The analysis showed turf fields require less 


maintenance as compared to natural grass, with use of life of up to 20 years, at approximately ¼ 
the cost of natural turf maintenance. Irrigation is not required for artificial turf. Playtime is 100%, 
due to a field drainage system, which disallows field ponding or rain delays. 


Question:  What is the field pitch/slope?


Answer:  For the purpose of this analysis, the field pitch was 0.5%


Question:  Would 0.5% pitch cause slower water drainage?


Answer:  No.  Drainage occurs down the field and not towards the sides of the field. 


Question:  Where will the water runoff go?


Answer:  Drain boxes on the sides of the field flow to the water management system.

Question:  What is the out of service time from start of project to completion?

Answer:  Two fields would be built in approximately 10 days; the first field complete and 
playable in approximately 6 days, and the second field complete and playable in 
approximately 10 days. 


Various field uses were discussed, with the focus of this analysis on soccer play.  Further, pile 
length of the grass/rug was discussed, with input recommended by Mr. Garby as to appropriate 
pile length for the purposes of this project.  After appropriate specifications have been identified, 
and subsequent to board approval, the procurement process for funding through the TDC will 
commence.  
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Concern was expressed at safety issues during play on artificial turf versus natural turf, 
particularly the use of crumb rubber fill and inhalation hazards, as well as height of fill and leg 
injuries.  A discussion was had with regard to the heat/temperature variant between artificial and 
natural turf, and the benefits of using CoolPlay.  Irrigation of artificial turf was felt to be 
prohibitive from a temperature standpoint. 

The purpose of resurfacing the fields was identified as allowing the natural grass fields to “rest,” 
as well as to provide continuous play in the event of natural grass fields being temporarily 
unusable due to weather events.  

Total project cost was discussed, estimated at 1.8M.  A suggestion was made to add a 10% 
contingency to cover possible unforeseen additional expenses.  

Mr. Phil Brougham made a motion for PARAB to move forward with presentation of the 
Executive Summary to the Tourist Development Council, with a funding request in the 
amount of 1.8M, plus a 10% contingency, for the turf conversion project at North 
Collier 
Regional Park.  Mr. Murdo Smith seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  The motion 
was carried. 


b.  Pedestrian/Cycle 3-Way Pelican Bay - Mr. Barry Williams

Mr. Williams provided an update to the question of the possible construction of a 
pedestrian interconnect/easement between S. Crayton Road and N. Crayton Road in order to 
circumvent pedestrians and bicyclists from having to pass through the Naples Grande Hotel 
parking lot. In a meeting with members of the Pelican Bay Foundation, it was clarified that 
Pelican Bay Covenants prohibit the construction of an easement at this location.  An offer by Mr. 
Williams to invite Pelican Bay Foundation members to a future PARAB meeting to elucidate the 
covenant restrictions was made, however Mr. Smith will forward the information to the 
appropriate County Commissioner for their information and further steps, if desired. 

c.  Cricket Update - Mr. Barry Williams

Mr. Garby is presently soliciting bids for construction of a cricket pitch at Eagle Lakes 
Park. Mr. Williams informed PARAB that no example of a cricket pitch installation on a 
baseball field in Sarasota could be identified, as had been suggested in the past. The 
present Scope includes language which allows for dual play of cricket and baseball on a 
single field. Risk Management will determine potential liabilities and the feasibility of 
shared field play. Two options may result; if determined that shared field play is 
prohibitive from a risk standpoint, single sport play only will be allowed, or a cricket 
pitch may be installed on a softball field.  


Mr. Smith suggested that the cricket pitch be installed on the baseball field due to its 
larger size, necessary for cricket play, and move baseball play to the softball field, with 
slight modifications. 

Mr. Williams will continue to provide updates to PARAB on this project.
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VIII.
Director Highlights - Mr. Barry Williams


-Conservation Collier - Has been re-funded.  Attendance at the February 28, 2017 
BOCC budget policy meeting was encouraged to discuss the maintenance of existing 
parks infrastructure, perhaps by an additional revenue stream, i.e., general fund, millage, 
optional state sales tax, etc. 

-Big Corkscrew Regional Park - Park design is underway, with a public meeting to be 
held in Spring/Summer 2017.
IX.
Additional Items - Pepper Ranch Map


Aerial maps and road maps were provided to PARAB board members for review. 
X.
Adopt A Park


None reviewed at this meeting. 
XI.
Public Comments/Board Comments


Mr. Murdo Smith was recognized by a Collier County Park Ranger for his sponsorship of 
two children at the Jr. Ranger Camp at Sudgen Park for two years, many years prior; the 
children have since grown to be successful and productive adults. 


Mr. Brougham recognized the positive efforts and productivity level of the PARAB.
XII.
Adjournment

There being no further business for the good of the County, the meeting was adjourned by order of the chair at 4:00 p.m.

Parks and Recreation Advisory Board

_______________________________

Edward “Ski” Olesky, Chairman

These minutes approved by the Board/Committee on __________ as presented, or as amended __________ .
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